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IN THE MATTER of the Resource Management Act 
1991  

 
 
AND 
 
 
PLAN CHANGE 5 Whenuapai Plan Change to Auckland 

Unitary Plan Operative in part 
 
 
DIRECTION 3 OF THE HEARING PANEL OF COMMISSIONERS: PLAN CHANGE 5 
 
 
1. The Auckland Council (the Council) has appointed Independent Hearing Commissioners 

Robert Scott (Chair), Juliane Chetham, Gavin Lister and Councillor Chris Darby pursuant 
to section 34A of the Resource Management Act 1991 (RMA), to hear and determine 
submissions to Plan Change 5. 

 
2. The hearing is scheduled to reconvene on 24 August 2018 to hear the Council officer’s 

response to our questions set out in our Direction 2 and their closing statement on 
evidence presented at the hearing to date. 

 
3. Since this time, the New Zealand Government has announced that it will be phasing out its 

current fleet of Orion aircraft currently operating at RNZAF Base Whenuapai and replacing 
them with four Boeing P-08 aircraft.  The Government also announced that the new 
squadron will operate from RNZAF Base Ohakea.  This has potential implications on 
matters directly related to Plan Change 5 and submissions.  We have sought further 
clarification from NZDF on the details of this announcement namely: 
(a) whether the Orion Squadron (including all associated engine maintenance functions) 

will be relocated from Base Auckland to Base Ohakea;  
(b)  if so, the likely timing for this;  
(c)  whether the Boeing P-8s (that the government has indicated have been purchased to 

replace the RNZAF's Orions) will be located at Ohakea; and  
(d)  if there is any likelihood of the replacement or relocation of the Hercules and 757 

Squadrons (currently located at Base Auckland) to Ohakea, and, if so, the timeframe 
associated with that. 

 
4. On 25 July we received a response from NZDF and this is annexed as Attachment 1. 
 
5. At the hearing on 24 August 2018 we would like the Council officers to consider this 

response from NZDF in their response to questions from the Commissioners.  We will also 
allow any submitter on this topic to present or table further evidence or submissions on this 
matter at this hearing.  In the interest of allowing parties as much time as possible to 
prepare for this hearing, the Commissioners have decided to waive any requirement to pre-
circulate expert evidence in favour of that evidence being presented on the day of the 
hearing.  This does not prevent any party from pre-circulating or tabling evidence prior to 
the re-convened hearing if choses to do so. 
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7. If parties wish to pre-circulate expert evidence or table any information for the 
Commissioners, please direct these through the hearing advisor - Robert Boswell, Senior 
Hearings Advisor, robert.boswell@aucklandcouncil.govt.nz. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Robert Scott 
for the Hearing Commissioners 
1 August 2018 
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Attachment 1 
NZDF Letter 

 






